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BILL # HB 2726 TITLE:  severance tax; distribution; cities; towns S/E: ballot 

fraud countermeasures; paper; ink 

SPONSOR: Martinez STATUS: As Amended by House APPROP 

PREPARED BY: Maggie Rocker  

 
 
Description 
 
The bill would require ballots to include various antifraud security features. The bill requires county recorders to use 
paper meeting the bill's specifications, if available. The State Treasurer would receive a $6 million appropriation in FY 
2023 to purchase the ballot paper for counties. Beyond the bill's defined appropriation, the bill would require the 
Legislature to "appropriate sufficient monies to the State Treasurer to provide counties" with ballots containing the 
required security features.  
 
Estimated Impact 
 
The bill has 2 potential cost impacts: the cost to procure the antifraud ballot paper and the cost to upgrade tabulation 
equipment.  
 
The bill has a $6 million General Fund appropriation to purchase the ballot paper. Based on 2 estimates, the new ballot 
paper could increase General Fund costs by $2.2 million to $8.7 million each main even-numbered election year. The fiscal 
impact of the ballot paper requirement could differ from these amounts depending on the availability of the paper.   
 
In addition, the bill may increase local government costs for tabulation equipment. We understand that the counties have 
not yet determined whether the new paper would require replacing existing ballot tabulation equipment.  
 
At the time of this writing, we have not received responses from the Secretary of State (SOS) and the County Supervisors 
Association (CSA). 
 
Analysis 
 
The bill would require all paper ballots used in state and federal elections to include various antifraud technical 
specifications, including invisible ultraviolet microtext and holographic markers.  
 
Our office anticipates the bill could have 2 potential cost impacts: 1) the cost of procuring the antifraud paper, and 2) the 
cost of upgrading ballot tabulation equipment, if current machines are unable to read the new ballot paper.  
 
To date, we understand at least one anticounterfeiting printing company has indicated being able to produce the new 
ballot paper. While the company has quoted a potential cost of 25 cents per ballot, a Colorado Legislature staff fiscal 
analysis on a nearly identical bill assumed an additional $1 in costs per ballot. In the absence of an estimate from the SOS 
or the counties, we have assumed a range based on the 2 estimates presented.  
 
 
 
 

(Continued) 



- 2 - 
 

 

In terms of the number of ballots printed for each election, the Arizona Association of Counties (AACo) indicated that 
regardless of standard voter turnout rates or voting method (in-person or by mail), counties generally print a ballot for 
each registered voter plus a several percent excess amount to account for "ballot spoilage". This analysis assumes the 
number of ballots printed for a main even-numbered year election is equal to the number of registered voters. 
 
Applying the above per ballot cost estimates to the number of active registered voters in Arizona as of January 2022 
(4,351,446 voters), and accounting for 2 elections (primary election and general election), procurement of the new paper 
would result in a General Fund cost between $2.2 million and $8.7 million each main even-numbered election year.   
 
In terms of odd-numbered elections in "off years," AACo has very generally estimated that the volume of ballot printing is 
10% of main election years. Based on that information from AACo, we anticipate a cost of $0.2 million to $0.9 million per 
"off year" election year.   
 
If the ballot tabulation machines would need to be upgraded as a result of the bill's requirements, counties may incur a 
one-time cost for equipment upgrades. According to AACo, county officials and vendors are unsure as to whether current 
machines will be able to tabulate the new ballots required under the bill. 
 
Local Government Impact 
 
See above. 
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